- Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, Boston, MA, USA
- Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Follow the authors on X: @TheLizArmy Cite this as: *BMJ* 2025;389:r676 http://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.r676 Published: 04 April 2025

## Robert F Kennedy Jr's proposal to remove public commentary from US health policy is a threat to science and public health

With confidence and trust in science and public health already under pressure, we must double down on transparency and public participation in policy decisions, write **Liz Salmi and colleagues** 

Liz Salmi, <sup>1</sup> Jan Walker, <sup>2</sup> Tom Delbanco, <sup>2</sup> Catherine M DesRoches<sup>2</sup>

Since the passage of the US Administrative Procedures Act of 1946, public commentary has remained a cornerstone of US policy making, establishing transparent procedures with which federal agencies must comply. Public comment is not a bureaucratic formality: it's part of a deliberate process designed to ensure accountability in policy making. These mechanisms are foundational to a democratic government reliant on public trust derived from careful and transparent decision making.

That's why a proposal by the new US health secretary, Robert F Kennedy Jr, to eliminate public comment requirements for key decisions in the US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) is so alarming. If implemented, this change would strip away a critical mechanism that invites patients, care partners, healthcare professionals, and advocacy organisations to weigh in on policies that directly affect them. Removing the formal mechanism for public comment would set a dangerous precedent by permitting policies to be formulated unilaterally behind closed doors.

## Public comment has shaped health policy before

Publicly informed rule making is not a symbolic exercise: it has effected positive change in policies over many decades. For example, resistance to transparency in pricing by drug companies moved the US to enact the Sunshine Act, which requires disclosure of payments and gifts from drug companies given to physicians and teaching hospitals.<sup>3-5</sup> This transparency seems to have prompted a shift toward prescribing of lower cost drugs,<sup>6</sup> and other countries followed suit with similar measures.<sup>7</sup>

Another powerful example is the process leading to the nationwide adoption of fully transparent medical records. Stimulated initially by the OpenNotes initiative, a growing number of research and demonstration projects studied the effects of offering patients electronic access to test results and their clinicians' notes. These studies showed that patients felt more informed, reported better adherence to treatment plans, and were able to identify medical errors before harms occurred.<sup>8</sup> -11

Findings by OpenNotes and others influenced development of the information blocking rule, which formalised implementation of sections of the 21st Century Cures Act. 12 - 14 The proposed rule received over 2000 public comments, and these views helped shape how health information should be shared with patients. In their written response HHS agency

authors noted that most commenters, with the exception of health insurers, strongly supported broad access to health data. <sup>15 16</sup> Because the preponderance of comments favoured it, the final rule mandates that patients have this broad access to their health information. Public comment matters because it forces agencies to listen to the people most affected by their decisions, not just to those with primarily political or economic interests.

## What happens when transparency is removed?

If Kennedy's proposal progresses, it will allow HHS to make major policy decisions with little transparency or public oversight. This will lead to fewer checks on corporate influence, fewer opportunities for patients and care partners to speak up, and weaker accountability for policies shaping healthcare access, costs, and quality. Without public input, policies would likely favour industry interests, often at the expense of patients.

At a time when trust in science and public health is already under immense pressure, we must not abandon public comment. The covid pandemic showed how misinformation can spread when governments fail to communicate openly with the public. The Kennedy has a long record of spreading falsehoods about vaccines and public health, with misinformation likely contributing to declining trust in science. When the Moving now to restrict public input into health policy decisions would further deepen scepticism and erode trust.

When trust is lost, conspiracy theories rapidly fill the void, and we're already experiencing dangerous consequences. This is especially alarming since some Trump administration appointees are the very individuals who have spent years working to undermine the public's trust in medicine and public health. As of this writing, some parts of the US, including western Texas and neighbouring New Mexico, are in the midst of a measles outbreak fuelled by vaccine hesitancy and misinformation. More than 60 people have been admitted to hospital, and two have died. At a moment when confidence in our healthcare system has never been more critical, this makes it even more urgent to double down on transparency and public participation.

The ability to participate in regulatory decision making is not a privilege: it's a legal requirement and a fundamental right in a democratic society. Those who believe in open, accountable governance must

## be clear that public input in health policy is not just important but is essential.

Patient and public involvement statement: The authors of this opinion include a patient advocate, clinicians, and health services researchers.

Provenance: Commissioned; not externally peer reviewed

The views presented represent those of the authors and not their institutions.

- McCarran P. Administrative Procedure Act: legislative history, 79th Congress, 1944-46. United States Government Printing Office. 1946. https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/jmd/lega-cv/2014/05/01/act-pl79-404.pdf
- 2 Goodman B. Kennedy moves to eliminate notice and public comment requirements for certain HHS decisions. CNN 28 Feb 2025. https://edition.cnn.com/2025/02/28/health/kennedy-movesto-eliminate-notice-and-public-comment-requirements-for-certain-hhs-decisions/index.html
- 3 Houser RS. The benefits of more government interference in prescription drug pricing. *Health Policy Open* 2022;3:100071. doi: 10.1016/j.hpopen.2022.100071. pmid: 37383579
- 4 Cheng S, Duan W, Zhou W. Assessing the impact of the Physician Payments Sunshine Act on pharmaceutical companies' payments to physicians. *PLoS One* 2024;19:e0306886. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0306886. pmid: 39137232
- Mabee J. SB 133 and SB 17: California attempts to improve healthcare access and transparency for Californians. Weinberg, Roger & Rosenfeld. 1 Sep 2022. https://www.unioncounsel.net/employee-benefits-news/sb-133-and-sb-17-california-attempts-to-improve-healthcare-access-andtransparency-for-californians
- 6 Agrawal S, Brennan N, Budetti P. The Sunshine Act--effects on physicians. N Engl J Med 2013;368:-7. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp1303523. pmid: 23718163
- Fabbri A, Santos A, Mezinska S, Mulinari S, Mintzes B. Sunshine policies and murky shadows in Europe: Disclosure of pharmaceutical industry payments to health professionals in nine European countries. *Int J Health Policy Manag* 2018;7:-9. doi: 10.15171/jijhpm.2018.20. pmid: 29935127
- 8 Salmi L, Blease C, Hägglund M, Walker J, DesRoches CM. US policy requires immediate release of records to patients. BMJ 2021;372:. doi: 10.1136/bmj.n426. pmid: 33602667
- Walker J, Leveille S, Bell S, etal. OpenNotes after 7 years: Patient experiences with ongoing access to their clinicians' outpatient visit notes. J Med Internet Res 2019;21:e13876. doi: 10.2196/13876. pmid: 31066717
- 10 Chimowitz H, Gerard M, Fossa A, Bourgeois F, Bell SK. Empowering informal caregivers with health information: OpenNotes as a safety strategy. *Jt Comm J Qual Patient Saf* 2018;44:-6. doi: 10.1016/j.jcjq.2017.09.004. pmid: 29499809
- Steitz BD, Turer RW, Lin C-T, etal. Perspectives of patients about immediate access to test results through an online patient portal. *JAMA Netw Open* 2023;6:e233572. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2023.3572. pmid: 36939703
- Assistant Secretary for Technology Policy. Information blocking. 23 Oct 2024. https://www.healthit.gov/topic/information-blocking
- Department of Health and Human Services. 21st Century Cures Act: interoperability, information blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program. Fed Regist 1 May 2020. https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2020-05-01/pdf/2020-07419.pdf.
- Leventhal R. ONC's interoperability rule drops: Key elements stakeholders need to know. Healthcare Innovation. 9 Mar 2020. https://www.hcinnovationgroup.com/interoperability-hie/interoperability/article/21128922/oncs-interoperability-rule-drops-key-elements-stakeholders-need-to-know
- US Government. 21st Century Cures Act: Interoperability, information blocking, and the ONC Health IT Certification Program. Fed Regist 1 May 2020. https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/05/01/2020-07419/21st-century-cures-act-interoperability-information-blocking-and-the-onc-health-it-certification (p 60)
- Drees J. Apple, Microsoft among 30 organizations to sign letter backing HHS Interoperability Rules. Becker's Hosp Rev 30 Jan 2020. https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/ehrs/applemicrosoft-among-30-organizations-to-sign-letter-backing-hhs-interoperability-rules/
- Ferreira Caceres MM, Sosa JP, Lawrence JA, etal. The impact of misinformation on the COVID-19 pandemic. AIMS Public Health 2022;9:-77. doi: 10.3934/publichealth.2022018. pmid: 35634019
- Pierri F, DeVerna MR, Yang K-C, Axelrod D, Bryden J, Menczer F. One year of covid-19 vaccine misinformation on Twitter: longitudinal study. J Med Internet Res 2023;25:e42227. doi: 10.2196/42227. pmid: 36735835
- Klaas B. US public health would be in danger under Robert F Kennedy Jr. BMJ 2024;387.. doi: 10.1136/bmj.q2791. pmid: 39667792
- 20 Hatcher W. President Trump and health care: a content analysis of misleading statements. J Public Health (Oxf) 2020;42:-6. doi: 10.1093/pubmed/fdz176. pmid: 31891397
- 21 US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Measles cases and outbreaks. Updated 28 Mar 2025. https://www.cdc.gov/measles/data-research/index.html
- Rosenbluth T. Federal officials underplaying measles vaccination, experts say. New York Times 2 Mar 2025. https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/02/health/measles-vaccination-texas-kennedy.html